CITY OF ELSBERRY

PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD PUBLIC MEETING

MARCH 19, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL
The Planning and Zoning Board met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:00 PM.  Present were Alderman Hartley, Mr. Conrad Cheatham, Mr. Sonny Taylor, Mayor Steve Wilch, Mr. Bill Boswell, Mr. Terry Martin, Brian Hemmer from Alliance and City Clerk Sue Hogarth. 
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order, Roll Call deemed a quorum present.
The Planning and Zoning meeting was called to review our current zoning ordinances and review the City of Elsberry Comprehensive Plan that was started over 5 years ago by Terry Martin when he was the Mayor of Elsberry.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth provided copies of the current zoning ordinances and a portion of the City Comprehensive Plan provided by Terry Martin for the committee to review.  Chairman Taylor stated that we are behind the times and we need to have this City Comprehensive Plan reviewed and updated and it should be valid for at least 12 years after completion.   He would welcome input from all the Planning & Zoning committee members to get this plan up to date.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth will provide copies of all the remaining documents from the original Comprehensive City Plan for the committee members to reference and update before the next meeting.  
Chairman Taylor would like the committee members to review the current zoning ordinances especially in regards to the ordinance zoning residential districts 
(Code 41.200 – Ordinance 9-9-1997; 8-1-1999; 12-1-2001; 1-4-2004; 2-1-2004; 
5-1-2005).  Originally, the residential zoning district dimensional requirements split the square footage for residential properties into (3) classifications:  R1 – 6,000 square feet, R2 – 10,000 square feet and R3 – 20,000 square feet.  The current ordinance changed these dimensional requirements to only (1) “R” dimensional requirement with a minimum depth of front yard to 12,500 square feet.  Chairman Taylor’s concern is if someone in town has a house fire and their property is below the 12,500 requirement,  that homeowner can’t rebuild their home under the current zoning ordinance.  His recommendation is to go back to at least the R1 and R2 zoning classifications since many homes inside the city limits are built on less than 12,500 square feet.  The R3 classification would apply more towards future developments.  With the current “R” requirement, a homeowner would have to combine lots to meet the existing ordinance of 12,500 square feet.  

Chairman Taylor says that we live in more of a “bedroom community” so our zoning ordinances need to be more accommodating so we can clean up and fix up our residential homes and the committee members need to keep this in mind when reviewing the zoning ordinances for new housing developments.  

Alderman Hartley stated that the R1 classification with a 6,000 square foot requirement seems small for residential housing and we need to make sure that these homes are energy efficient.  Most of the lots in the Hillcrest subdivision average around 10,000 square feet.    Mr. Boswell stated there was a home behind B&B Auction that had to go up 2 floors to satisfy the current ordinance requirement.   Alderman Hartley stated he thought it would be a good idea to change the zoning dimensional requirement ordinance to an R1, R2 & R3 classification to promote economic growth.  
Chairman Taylor asked the committee if they had a preference on having verbal definition or just a reference for the outline of zones on the zoning map.  Brian Hemmer with Alliance thought it would be a good idea to include a verbal definition.  Alderman Hartley thought the verbalization should go by street on the map.  Chairman Taylor also stated that he was opposed to spot zoning.  Alderman Hartley stated that one piece of property should be zoned the same.  
Chairman Taylor also mentioned that the ordinances regarding apartments above commercial buildings needs to be addressed.  Mayor Wilch stated that all of the commercial buildings like Elsberry Hardware with apartments above the business are currently violating city ordinances.  
Chairman Taylor suggested that when reviewing the zoning ordinances, we should take it “one step at a time” and choose (1) ordinance like derelict vehicles and start enforcing that ordinance.   There was discussion about issuing tickets on ordinances and how it’s not very effective with current state statues.  There was also discussion about updating occupancy permits to make the landlords responsible for their rental properties and for adhering to city ordinances to help keep property values up.  A letter should be sent for the first ordinance violation to correct any problems and if nothing is done or there is no  attempt being made to correct the problems within a designated time frame, a ticket or final warning letter should be issued.   Alderman Hartley suggested that we could offer some type of tax or utility incentive to fix up dilapidated homes which will help increase home values in Elsberry.  
Mayor Wilch stated he will check with City Attorney Guinness on the verbal definition on the zoning map and will also check with Chuck at Boonslick Regional Planning Commission on getting an updated zoning map for the City of Elsberry.

Chairman Taylor suggested to have Planning & Zoning Committee meetings once a month going forward and scheduled the next meeting for Monday, April 23rd, 2018 at 6PM.  

A motion was made by Chairman Taylor to adjourn the
Planning & Zoning Board Meeting, seconded by Mr. Cheatham.



AYES – All in Favor

Motion carried 

Meeting was adjourned at 7:15PM.

Respectfully submitted,    
Sue Hogarth, City Clerk   

